

MOGO FINANCE TECHNOLOGY INC.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

FOR THE SECOND QUARTER ENDED JUNE 30, 2016

DATED: AUGUST 10, 2016



Table of Contents

Non-IFRS Financial Measures	3
Caution Regarding Forward-looking Statements	3
Company Overview	5
Vision and Strategy	5
Second Quarter 2016 Financial Highlights and Accomplishments	6
Second Quarter Business Highlights	6
Outlook	7
Financial Performance Review	8
Liquidity and Capital Resources	25
Risk Management	28
Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Measures	29
Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates	33
Controls and Procedures	36
Risk Factors	36



MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

The Management's Discussion and Analysis ("MD&A") is current as of August 10, 2016 and presents an analysis of the financial condition of Mogo Finance Technology Inc. and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as "Mogo" or the "Company") as at and for the quarter and six months ended June 30, 2016 compared with corresponding periods in the prior year. This MD&A should be read in conjunction with the Company's interim consolidated financial statements and the related notes thereto for the six-month periods ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, and our annual consolidated financial statements as at and for the year ended December 31, 2015. The financial information presented in this MD&A is derived from our interim financial statements prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB").

This MD&A is the responsibility of management. Prior to its release, the Board of Directors has approved this MD&A on the Audit Committee's recommendation.

Unless otherwise noted or the context indicates otherwise "we", "us", "our", the "Company" or "Mogo" refer to Mogo Finance Technology Inc. and its direct and indirect subsidiaries. The Company presents its consolidated financial statements in Canadian dollars. Amounts in this MD&A are stated in Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated.

This MD&A may refer to trademarks, trade names and material which is subject to copyright, such as "Mogo" and "Mogo Finance Technology", which are protected under applicable intellectual property laws and are the property of Mogo. Solely for convenience, our trademarks, trade names and copyrighted material referred to in this MD&A may appear without the ® or © symbol, but such references are not intended to indicate, in any way, that we will not assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, our rights to these trademarks, trade names and copyrights. All other trade-marks used in this MD&A are the property of their respective owners.

The Company's continuous disclosure materials, including interim filings, audited consolidated financial statements, Annual Information Form and additional information relating to Mogo Finance Technology Inc. can be found on SEDAR at www.sedar.com and on the Company's website at www.mogo.ca.

Non-IFRS Financial Measures

This MD&A makes reference to certain non-IFRS financial measures. These measures are not recognized measures under IFRS, do not have a standardized meaning prescribed by IFRS and are therefore unlikely to be comparable to similar measures presented by other companies. Rather, these measures are provided as additional information to complement those IFRS measures by providing further understanding of the Company's results of operations from management's perspective. Accordingly, they should not be considered in isolation nor as a substitute for analysis of our financial information reported under IFRS. We use non-IFRS financial measures, gross loans receivable (short-term and long-term), contribution, contribution margin, adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income (loss), charge-off rate, average revenue per member, and cash provided by (used in) operating activities before investment in loans receivable, to provide investors with supplemental measures of our operating performance and thus highlight trends in our core business that may not otherwise be apparent when relying solely on IFRS financial measures. We believe that securities analysts, investors and other interested parties frequently use non-IFRS financial measures in the evaluation of issuers. Our management also uses non-IFRS financial measures in order to facilitate operating performance comparisons from period to period, prepare annual operating budgets and assess our ability to meet our capital expenditure and working capital requirements. See "Key Performance Indicators" and "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures".

Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

This MD&A contains forward-looking statements that relate to the Company's current expectations and views of future events. In some cases, these forward-looking statements can be identified by words or phrases such as "may", "might", "will", "expect", "anticipate", "estimate", "intend", "plan", "indicate", "seek", "believe", "predict" or "likely", or the negative of these terms, or other similar expressions intended to identify forward-looking statements. The Company has based these forward-looking statements on its current expectations and projections about future events and financial trends that it believes might affect its financial condition, results of operations, business strategy and financial needs. These



forward-looking statements include, among other things, statements relating to the Company's expectations regarding its revenue (including loan interest), expenses and operations, key performance indicators, provision for loan losses (net of recoveries), delinquencies ratios, anticipated cash needs and its needs for additional financing, funding costs, ability to extend or refinance any outstanding amounts under the Company's credit facilities, ability to protect, maintain and enforce its intellectual property, plans for and timing of expansion of its solution and services, future growth plans, ability to attract new customers and develop and maintain existing customers, ability to attract and retain personnel, expectations with respect to advancement of its product offering, competitive position and the regulatory environment in which the Company operates, anticipated trends and challenges in the Company's business and the markets in which it operates, third-party claims of infringement or violation of, or other conflicts with, intellectual property rights, the resolution of any legal matters, and the acceptance by the Company's customers and the marketplace of new technologies and solutions.

Forward-looking statements are based on certain assumptions and analyses made by the Company in light of the experience and perception of historical trends, current conditions and expected future developments and other factors it believes are appropriate. By their very nature, these statements require the Company to make assumptions and are subject to inherent risks and uncertainties, general and specific, which may cause actual results to differ materially from the expectations expressed in the forward-looking statements. Given these risks, uncertainties and assumptions, any investors or users of this document should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements.

Whether actual results, performance or achievements will conform to the Company's expectations and predictions is subject to a number of known and unknown risks, uncertainties, assumptions and other factors that are discussed in greater detail in the "Risk Factors" section of the Management's Discussion and Analysis relating to our annual financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2015 available at www.SEDAR.com, which risk factors are incorporated herein by reference, including but not limited to risks related to: our limited operating history in an evolving industry; our recent, rapid growth; our history of losses; our efforts to expand our market reach and product portfolio; changes in the regulatory environment; risks related to privacy; economic conditions; material changes to the interest rate charged to our customers and paid to our lenders; disruptions in the credit markets; an increase in customer default rates; our negative operating cash flow; our ability to access additional capital through issuances of equity and debt securities; the concentration of our debt funding sources and our ability to access additional capital from those sources; the financial covenants under our credit facilities; security breaches of customers' confidential information; our ability to collect payment on our loans and maintain accurate accounts; a decline in demand for our loans; our loan products achieving sufficient market acceptance; protecting our intellectual property rights; claims by third parties for alleged infringement of their intellectual property rights; the use of open source software and any failure to comply with the terms of open source licenses; serious errors or defects in our software and attacks or security breaches; the reliability of our credit scoring model; access to reliable third-party data; our risk management efforts; our levels of indebtedness; the adequacy of our allowance for loan losses; our marketing efforts and ability to increase brand awareness; customer complaints and negative publicity; misconduct and/or errors by our employees and third-party service providers; our ability to collect payment on and service the loans we make to our customers; our reliance on data centres to deliver our services and any disruption thereof; competition in our industry; the reliability of information provided by customers; competition for employees; preserving our corporate culture; our ability to utilize a significant portion of our net operating loss carryforwards; risks related to litigation; earthquakes, fire, power outages, flood, and other catastrophic events, and interruption by man-made problems such as terrorism. Although the forward-looking statements contained in this MD&A are based upon what our management believes are reasonable assumptions, these risks, uncertainties, assumptions and other factors could cause our actual results, performance, achievements and experience to differ materially from our expectations, future results, performances or achievements expressed or implied by the forwardlooking statements.

The forward-looking statements made in this MD&A relate only to events or information as of the date on which the statements are made in this MD&A and are expressly qualified in their entirety by this cautionary statement. Except as required by law, we do not assume any obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future event or otherwise, after the date on which the statements are made or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events.

An investor should read this MD&A with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect.



This MD&A may contain Future Oriented Financial Information ("FOFI") within the meaning of applicable securities laws. The FOFI has been prepared by our management to provide an outlook of our activities and results and may not be appropriate for other purposes. The FOFI has been prepared based on a number of assumptions including the assumptions discussed under the heading "Forward-Looking Statements". The actual results of our operations and the resulting financial results may vary from the amounts set forth herein, and such variation may be material. Our management believes that the FOFI has been prepared on a reasonable basis, reflecting management's best estimates and judgments.

Company Overview

Mogo is a financial technology company building a digital financial brand for the next generation of Canadians by leveraging technology and design to bring a new level of convenience, simplicity and value to consumer financial services. With approximately 225,000 Mogo Members and over 1.39 million loans originated, we are leading the FinTech shift in Canada as consumers begin to move away from traditional banking services towards a frictionless digital experience. We are transforming financial services by building the first digital platform designed to give Canadians convenient and controlled access to a range of financial products that make it easier to stay in control of their financial health. The MogoAccount takes a mobile-first approach, and with one account sign-up in under three minutes, consumers access three solutions to help them get in financial control: a free credit score—the first in Canada available on a mobile app—a free Mogo Platinum Prepaid Visa® Card that serves as a spending account, and an instant decision on a personal loan with rates starting at 5.9%.

Vision and Strategy

Our vision is to become the new face of banking in Canada by building the best digital banking experience, making it easy and engaging for Canadians to get and stay in control of their financial health, all from their mobile phone.

The top 6 Canadian banks made a combined profit of approximately \$35 billion in 2015 and as noted in a recent Mckinsey report⁽¹⁾ are at risk of losing up to 60% of their retail profits by 2025 to new FinTech companies. Ernst and Young's recent FinTech adoption survey⁽²⁾ also noted that consumers' adoption of more convenient financial solutions offered by new technology companies continues to grow globally and suggested the adoption rate in Canada could double within the next 12 months.

We believe we have the lead in building a digital financial technology platform and brand in Canada, and our goal is to create a product that adds value and utility to consumers' existing financial wallets—value that they can't get anywhere but Mogo. Our strategy is guided by three main pillars: Product, Platform and Brand. As such, we will continue to focus on investing in each of these elements, which we believe will optimize both long-term profitability and shareholder value.

⁽¹⁾ Refer to McKinsey report "Cutting through the noise around financial technology" published in February 2016.

Refer to EY FinTech Adoption Index, http://www.ey.com/GL/en/Industries/Financial-Services/ey-fintech-adoption-index



Second Quarter 2016 Financial Highlights and Accomplishments

- Revenue for the second quarter of 2016 was \$12.7 million, a 23% increase from the second quarter of 2015. Within this, Loan interest and other revenue increased 122% to \$5.9 million in the second quarter of 2016 compared to \$2.7 million in the second quarter of 2015, driven by the success of shifting from short-term loans products to installment loans and line of credit products.
- Gross profit grew 18% to \$7.5 million (59% of revenue) from \$6.4 million (62% of revenue) in the second quarter of 2015.
- Positive contribution ⁽¹⁾ grew 26% to \$4.4 million from \$3.5 million in the second quarter of 2015.
- Adjusted EBITDA⁽¹⁾ had its third sequential improvement to (\$0.5) million in the second quarter of 2016, a 46% sequential improvement compared to (\$1.0) million in the first quarter of 2016; and a 73% year over year improvement compared to (\$1.9) million in the second quarter of 2015. This was driven by continued benefits of increased scale as well as increased operating efficiencies, including a 19% sequential decrease in customer services and operations expenses and a 22% decrease in marketing expenses, compared to the first quarter of 2016.
- Gross loans receivable were \$70.7 million as at June 30, 2016, representing an 88% increase compared to \$37.7 million as at June 30, 2015. Within this, gross loans receivable long-term⁽¹⁾ represented 79% of the total gross loans receivable, compared to 55% of the total gross loans receivable as at June 30, 2015. This was driven by the Company's continued focus on growing its long-term loan products.
- Net cash flow from operating activities before investment in gross loans receivable had its second consecutive positive cash inflow in the second quarter of \$0.6 million, with year-to-date cash inflow of \$1.2 million.
- Adjusted net loss⁽¹⁾ had its third consecutive sequential improvement to \$4.2 million in the second quarter of 2016, a 5% sequential improvement compared to \$4.4 million in the first quarter of 2016; and a 10% year over year improvement compared to an adjusted net loss of \$4.7 million in the second quarter of 2015.
- Net loss in the second quarter of 2016 was \$4.6 million, an improvement of \$1.0 million sequentially compared to the net loss of \$5.7 million in the first quarter of 2016.
- At June 30, 2016, Mogo had \$24.1 million in cash and cash equivalents.

Second-Quarter Business Highlights

- Subsequent to quarter end, Mogo soft launched the new Mogo account platform and mobile app delivering what the Company believes is Canada's first truly digital banking experience. Specifically, Mogo's new mobile app enables one account sign-up in under three minutes giving consumers access to three innovative products to help them get in financial control: Canada's first free credit score on a mobile app, a free Mogo Platinum Prepaid Visa® Card that serves as a spending account (currently in Beta), and an instant decision on a personal loan with rates starting at 5.9%. Mogo expects to officially launch and promote the app in the third quarter of 2016, which the company believes will accelerate new member growth.
- Grew Mogo's member base to approximately 225,000 as at June 30, 2016, an 81% increase compared to approximately 124,000 as at June 30, 2015.
- Extended maturity of Credit Facility ST from February 2017 to July 2018.
- Mogo generates nearly 240 million media impressions with its creative #FinancesWithBenefits campaign through its ground-breaking strategic marketing collaboration with Postmedia and its 10.7 million weekly print and digital readers.
- During the quarter, Mogo launched Canada's first-ever financial lounge in Toronto's trendy Queen West neighbourhood creating an engaging physical touchpoint for members to engage with the Mogo brand and get educated that it is cool to be in control of your finances.

⁽¹⁾ For more information regarding our use of these measures and, where applicable, a reconciliation to the most comparable IFRS measure, see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures".



Outlook

In the second half of 2016, our priorities are to continue to invest in our digital platform; increase Mogo brand awareness; formally launch our new mobile app and launch our new MogoCard and our mortgage product – milestones that we believe will continue to drive membership growth and long-term value. Each quarter it becomes more clear to us that, over the next 5 to 10 years, traditional banking will be disrupted and the new leaders will be technology-led companies offering a significantly enhanced user experience as well as more engaging products that help consumers get into financial control.

We will continue to balance these initiatives with the prudent growth of our existing products and our goal of achieving positive adjusted EBITDA⁽¹⁾. We believe that optimizing these priorities will allow us to maximize long-term shareholder value. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".

⁽¹⁾ For more information regarding our use of these measures and, where applicable, a reconciliation to the most comparable IFRS measure, see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures".



Financial Performance Review

The following provides insight on the Company's financial performance by illustrating and providing commentary on its key performance indicators and operating results

Key Performance Indicators

The key performance indicators that we use to manage our business and evaluate our financial results and operating performance include: Mogo members, average revenue per member⁽¹⁾, gross loans receivable (short-term and long-term) ⁽¹⁾, revenue, gross profit, contribution⁽¹⁾, contribution margin⁽¹⁾, adjusted EBITDA⁽¹⁾, funding interest expense, adjusted net income (loss) ⁽¹⁾ and charge-off rate⁽¹⁾. We evaluate our performance by comparing our actual results to prior year results.

The tables below provide the summary of key performance indicators for the reported periods:

(\$000s, except percentages and ARPM)

		onths ended ne 30	Percentage change		nths ended ine 30	Percentage change
	2016	2015		2016	2015	change
IFRS Measures						
Revenue	\$ 12,699	\$ 10,325	23%	\$ 25,432	\$ 19,470	31%
Gross Profit	7,532	6,402	18%	15,343	12,099	27%
Funding interest expense	1,499	800	87%	2,938	1,426	106%
Non-IFRS Measures						
Contribution ⁽¹⁾	4,367	3,477	26%	8,694	6,702	30%
Contribution margin ⁽¹⁾	34.4%	33.7%		34.2%	34.4%	
Adjusted EBITDA ⁽¹⁾	(518)	(1,948)	(73%)	(1,480)	(3,090)	(52%)
Adjusted net income (loss) (1)	(4,218)	(4,664)	(10%)	(8,648)	(8,338)	4%
Charge-off rate (1)	22.3%	30.0%		20.6%	31.9%	
Average revenue per member (ARPM in \$) ⁽¹⁾	59	93	(38%)	124	195	(38%)

(\$000s, except percentages and members)	June 30, 2016	June 30, 2015	Percentage Change June 30, 2016 to June 30, 2015	December 31, 2015	Percentage Change June 30, 2016 to December 31, 2015
Non-IFRS Measures					
Mogo Members ('000)	225	124	81%	186	21%
Gross loans receivable - short-term ⁽¹⁾	\$ 14,828	\$ 16,780	(12%)	\$ 17,224	(14%)
Gross loans receivable – long-term ⁽¹⁾	55,826	20,901	167%	51,111	9%
Gross loans receivable	70,654	37,681	88%	68,335	3%

⁽¹⁾ For more information regarding our use of these measures and, where applicable, a reconciliation to the most comparable IFRS measure, see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures".



Mogo Members

Mogo Members is the number of individuals who have signed up for one or more of our products and services including: consumer loans, prepaid visa card, free credit score, unique content, events and other Mogo Perks. Customers are Mogo Members who have accessed one of our loan products or the Mogo Card. Management believes that the size of our Mogo Member base is one of the key drivers of the Company's future performance. Our goal is to continue to grow and monetize our member base as we build our digital financial platform, launch new products and strive to build the largest digital financial brand in Canada. We no longer consider an individual to be a Mogo Member if they have not used or engaged with any of our products or services in the last 12 months. We anticipate that our Mogo Members will continue to grow over time. Mogo Members is not a financial measure.

Average Revenue per Member

Average revenue per member (ARPM) is a non-IFRS financial measure that we calculate as our total revenue during a period divided by the average number of Mogo members in that period. We believe the ARPM is one of the key drivers of the Company's future performance. Our strategy is to continue to grow existing products, launch new products, grow our member base and increase monetization of our member base. For more information regarding the limitations of the ARPM see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and for a reconciliation of ARPM see "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures."

Gross Loans Receivable

We consider the growth in gross loans receivable to be a key element of the Company's performance as it increases its revenue generating assets and represents a growing customer base to which the Company can market additional products that leverage its digital platform. One of our strategies is to grow our longer-term loan portfolio as it not only drives interest revenue in the current period, but more importantly builds a longer-term revenue stream as these loans remain outstanding longer. Gross loans receivable is an IFRS measure the Company uses to assess its asset growth and capital efficiency. Gross loans receivable represents the total amount of principal and fees outstanding to our customers at the end of the period before any provision for potential future charge-offs. Growth in gross consumer loans receivable is driven by several factors including an increased number of customers and increase in average loan amount. We segregate gross loans receivable between gross loans receivable – short-term and gross loans receivable – long-term.

Gross loans receivable (short-term and long-term) are non-IFRS measures which refer to loans receivable relating to the initial term of our loans receivable. We use the term "gross loans receivable – short-term" to refer to loans receivable relating to our loan products having terms of less than one year, which we refer to as "short-term loan products". The only short term loan products currently offered are Mogo's Zip products which generally have terms of between 14 and 30 days. We use the term "gross loans receivable – long-term" to refer to loans receivable relating to our loan products having terms of one year or more, which we refer to as "long-term loan products". The only long-term loan products currently offered are Mogo's Mini and Liquid loan products. Mini lines of credit have a term of one year and our Liquid instalment loan products have terms of up to five years. We consider it important to highlight our increased focus on growing our long-term loan portfolio as we execute on our strategy of being a full credit spectrum lender with a loan portfolio which is becoming longer term in nature. Under IFRS, receivables are classified as 'current' or 'non-current' having maturities from the balance sheet date of 12 months or less and greater than 12 months, respectively. For more information regarding the limitations of gross loans receivable (short-term and long-term) see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and for a reconciliation of gross loans receivable (short-term and long-term) see "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures."

Revenue

Our revenue is based on the loan products and services we offer and includes: interest on loans outstanding, fees related to loan originations and other revenue. Other revenue is comprised of loan protection fees, nonsufficient funds fees, fees related to our prepaid Visa card and other fees or charges permitted by applicable laws and pursuant to the agreement with our customers. Revenue is an IFRS measure.



Gross Profit

Gross profit is an IFRS measure that we calculate as total revenue less our provision for loan losses, net of recoveries and transaction costs incurred during the period. Gross profit has grown over time due to our success in growing our revenue through increased loan originations while maintaining strong underwriting performance.

Factors that could affect gross profit include changes in i) our revenue growth and revenue mix; ii) expected loan losses; iii) our transaction related expenses; and iv) the overall economic environment.

Contribution and Contribution Margin

Contribution is a non-IFRS financial measure that we calculate as revenue, less transaction expenses, bad debt expense, funding interest expense and customer service and operations expenses. Contribution margin is a non-IFRS financial measure calculated by dividing contribution by total revenue. Contribution and contribution margin are measures used by our management and board of directors to understand and evaluate our core operating performance and trends. We measure contribution as a way to evaluate the core profitability of our product revenue which accounts for the direct expenses related to this revenue including transaction expenses, loan loss provisions, customer service and operations and funding interest expense. Contribution excludes the impact of other expenses related to our investment in our platform, business and brand including technology, marketing and general and administrative expenses. Contribution and contribution margin have varied from period to period and have generally increased over time. Factors that affect our contribution and contribution margin include revenue mix, transaction and bad debt expenses, origination and servicing expenses.

For more information regarding the limitations of contribution and contribution margin see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and for a reconciliation of net income (loss) before income taxes to contribution see "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures."

Adjusted EBITDA

Adjusted EBITDA is a non-IFRS financial measure that we calculate as loss before income taxes excluding depreciation and amortization, stock-based compensation expense, non-recurring non-operating expenses, funding interest expense, corporate interest expense, and unrealized gain or loss on financial instruments and foreign exchange. Adjusted EBITDA is a measure used by the management and Board of Directors to understand and evaluate our core operating performance and trends. This measure differs from contribution in that EBITDA includes additional operating costs, such as general and administrative expenses and marketing, but excludes funding interest costs. For more information regarding the limitations of adjusted EBITDA see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and for a reconciliation of net income (loss) before income taxes to adjusted EBITDA see "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures."

Adjusted Net Income (Loss)

Adjusted net income (loss) is a non-IFRS financial measure that we calculate as the net income (loss) before income taxes excluding unrealized gain or loss on financial instruments and foreign exchange, stock based compensation and non-recurring non-operating expenses. Adjusted net income (loss) is a measure used by the management to evaluate the Company's overall business financial performance and trends. This measure differs from adjusted EBITDA in that adjust net income (loss) includes depreciation and amortization, funding interest expense and corporate interest expense so is a more complete picture of the company's overall performance. For more information regarding the limitations of adjusted net income (loss) see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and for a reconciliation of net income (loss) before income taxes to adjusted net income (loss) see "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures."

Funding Interest Expense

Funding interest expense is an IFRS measure representing interest expense related to funding gross loans receivable. The Company's funding interest expense occurred in the reporting period was associated with the Company's two credit facilities: the "Credit Facility - ST", which was made available to the Company by the lenders pursuant to the revolving credit and guarantee agreements (the "Credit Facility - ST Agreements"), and The "Credit Facility - Liquid", which was established



pursuant to the revolving credit and guarantee agreements (the "Liquid Credit Agreements" and together with the Credit Facility - ST Agreements, the "Credit Facility Agreements").

For more information regarding the Credit Facility - Liquid and the Credit Facility - ST (together, the "Credit Facilities"), see "Key Balance Sheet Items – Credit Facilities" and "Liquidity and Capital Resources" below.

Funding interest expense is a key measure for the management to evaluate the cost of funding for the loan portfolio.

Charge-Off Rate

Charge-off rate is a non-IFRS measure that we calculate as the annualized rate of loans written-off during the current period, net of recoveries, divided by average gross loans receivable in the period. We consider the charge-off rate in a period to be an important metric and indication of the credit performance of our loan portfolio. For more information regarding the limitations of provision rate see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and for a reconciliation of provision rate see "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures."

Results of Operations

The following table sets forth a summary of our results of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015:

(\$000s, except per share amounts)

	Three mont	ths ended June 30	Six mon	ths ended June 30
	2016	2015	2016	2015
Revenue	\$ 12,699	\$ 10,325	\$ 25,432	\$ 19,470
Cost of revenue	5,168	3,924	10,089	7,371
Gross profit	7,532	6,402	15,343	12,099
Technology and development expenses	2,713	1,707	4,949	3,238
Customer service and operations expenses	1,666	2,125	3,711	3,972
Marketing expenses	1,853	2,332	4,238	4,558
General and administration expenses	2,820	2,656	5,635	4,285
Operating expenses	9,052	8,820	18,533	16,053
Income (loss) from operations	(1,520)	(2,418)	(3,190)	(3,954)
Funding interest expense	1,499	800	2,938	1,426
Corporate interest expense	1,563	1,554	3,146	3,114
Unrealized foreign exchange loss	19	(90)	(423)	454
Unrealized gain on derivative liability	(12)	-	(74)	-
Store closure and related expenses	42	-	1,506	-
Other financing (income) expenses	2	2	4	2
Net loss	(4,634)	(4,684)	(10,287)	(8,949)
Adjusted EBITDA ⁽¹⁾	(518)	(1,948)	(1,480)	(3,090)
Adjusted net loss (1)	(4,218)	(4,664)	(8,648)	(8,338)
Net loss per share	(0.25)	(0.26)	(0.57)	(0.49)
(Basic and fully diluted)				

⁽¹⁾ For more information regarding our use of these measures and, where applicable, a reconciliation to the most comparable IFRS measure, see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures".



Key Income Statement Components

Revenue

The following table displays the revenue for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015:

(\$000s, except percentages)

		nths ended e 30	Percentage	Six month June		Percentage
	2016	2015	Change	2016	2015	Change
Loan fees	\$ 6,779	\$ 7,663	(12%)	\$ 14,061	\$ 14,960	(6%)
Loan interest	3,810	1,543	147%	7,430	2,515	195%
Other revenue	2,111	1,119	89%	3,941	1,995	98%
Revenue	12,699	10,325	23%	25,432	19,470	31%

Revenue for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 increased by 23% or \$2.4 million to \$12.7 million compared to \$10.3 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2015. Revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2016 increased by 31% or \$5.9 million to \$25.4 million compared to \$19.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015.

Loan fees for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 were \$6.8 million and decreased by 12% or approximately \$0.9 million compared to the same period of 2015. Loan fees for six months ended June 30, 2016 decreased by 6% or \$0.9 million to \$14.0 million compared to \$14.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The decrease was driven by the Company's continued focus on growing its installment loans and line of credit products.

Loan interest for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 increased by \$2.3 million to \$3.8 million. This represented a 147% increase, compared to \$1.5 million in loan interest for the quarter ended June 30, 2015. Loan interest for six months ended June 30, 2016 increased by 195% or \$4.9 million to \$7.4 million compared to \$2.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015 The increase in loan interest was driven by a continued increase in our installment loan and credit line products and a corresponding increase in our gross loans receivable – long-term at the end of the period.

Other revenue for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 increased by \$1 million to \$2.1 million compared to \$1.1 million for the same quarter of 2015, an increase of 89%. Other revenue for six months ended June 30, 2016 increased by 98% or \$1.9 million to \$3.9 million compared to \$2.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The increase in other revenue resulted from ancillary revenue driven by the increase in gross loans receivable such as loan protection fees, non-sufficient funds fees and interest.

Cost of revenue

The following table displays the cost of revenue for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015:

(\$000s, except percentages)

	Three mor		Percentage	Six montl June		Percentage
	2016	2015	Change	2016	2015	Change
Provision for loan losses, net of recoveries	\$ 4,244	\$ 3,301	29%	\$ 8,264	\$ 6,221	33%
Transaction costs	924	622	48%	1,825	1,150	59%
Cost of revenue	5,168	3,924	32%	10,089	7,371	37%
As a percentage of revenue	41%	38%		40%	38%	



The cost of revenue for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 increased by \$1.3 million, to \$5.2 million from \$3.9 million for the same quarter of 2015, an increase of 32%. Cost of revenue for six months ended June 30, 2016 increased by 37% or \$2.7 million to \$10.1 million compared to \$7.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015 The increase in cost of revenue during the reported periods was attributable to increased provision for loan losses, net of recoveries and transaction costs, and overall growth in the loan portfolio. The cost of revenue as a percentage of revenue increased from 38% for the quarter ended June 30, 2015 to 41% for the same period in 2016 and increase from 38% for six months ended 30 June 2015 to 40% for the same period in 2016.

Reflecting the Company's continued strong underwriting performance, provision for loan losses as a percentage of revenue was consistent with our overall target ranges. Provision for loan losses, net of recoveries as a percentage of revenue was 33% for the quarter ended June 30, 2016, compared to 32% for the same period of 2015 and at 32% for six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015.

Transaction costs are a variable cost and are a function of loan originations and other transaction related activities. Components include: payment processing and banking fees, underwriting and credit scoring, and costs of our loan protection program. Transaction costs as a percentage of revenue increased from 6% for the quarter ended and six months ended June 30 2015 to 7% for the same periods of 2016.

Gross Profit

The following table provides the gross profit for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015:

(\$000s, except percentages)

	Three months ended June 30				Percentage	Six months ended June 30				Percentage
		2016		2015	Change		2016		2015	Change
Gross profit Gross profit %	\$	7,532 59%	\$	6,402 62%	18%	\$	15,343 60%	\$	12,099 62%	27%

Gross profit is driven by both revenue growth and changes in the cost of revenue. Gross profit for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 was \$7.5 million compared to \$6.4 million for the same quarter of 2015, an increase of \$1.1 million or 18% as a result of our increase in revenue due to higher gross loans receivable during the period. Gross profit as a percentage of revenue decreased from 62% in the quarter ended June 30 2015 to 59% for the same quarter of 2016.

Gross profit for the six months ended June 30, 2016 was \$15.3 million compared to \$12.1 million for the same period of 2015, an increase of \$3.2 million or 27%. Gross profit as a percentage of revenue decreased from 62% for six months ended June 30 2015 to 60% for the same period of 2016.

Technology and Development Expenses

The following table provides the technology and development expenses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015:

(\$000s, except percentages)

	Three months ended June 30			Percentage	S	Six montl June	Percentage		
		2016		2015	Change		2016	2015	Change
Technology and development expenses As a percentage of revenue	\$	2,713 21%	\$	1,707 17%	59%	\$	4,949 19%	\$ 3,238 17%	53%



Technology and development expenses in the quarter ended June 30, 2016 were \$2.7 million, an increase of \$1 million or 59% from the same quarter of 2015. Technology and development expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2016 increased by 53% or \$1.7 million to \$4.9 million compared to \$3.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015

The increase was primarily attributable to an increase in headcount and other technology related expenses as we increased the number of technology personnel to invest in the continued development of our fully digital financial services platform including further improvements to our customer experience, self-service capabilities and operational efficiencies as well as development of new products. Specific initiatives include: improvements to our account opening experience, enhanced customer account functionality, development of our mobile app, increased automation of our loan experience, enhancements to our credit decisioning platform, and development of our new prepaid Visa card program and new mortgage product.

Technology and development headcount increased by 30 from 78 at December 31, 2015 to 108 at June 30, 2016. Technology and development expenses as a percentage of revenue grew from 17% during the quarter ended June 30, 2015 to 21% during the same quarter of 2016. This expense grew from 17% of revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2015 to 19% during the same period of 2016. Technology and development expenses included the stock compensation costs related to the technology team. Excluding the stock compensation expenses, the net technology and development expenses in the quarter ended June 30, 2016 was \$2.6 million, or 21% of revenue in the quarter.

The capitalization of technology and development expenses for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 was \$1.7 million as compared to \$0.9 million in the same period of 2015, an increase of \$0.8 million. Capitalization of technology and development expense for the six months ended June 30, 2016 was \$3.2 compared to \$1.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$1.7 million. The significant spending in technology highlights the Company's commitment to investing in its technology platform for future product and service improvement.

Customer Service and Operations Expenses

The following table provides the customer service and operations expenses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015:

(\$000s, except percentages)

	Three months ended June 30			Percentage	S	ix montl June	Percentage		
		2016		2015	Change		2016	2015	Change
Customer Service and Operations expenses As a percentage of revenue	\$	1,666 13%	\$	2,125 21%	(22%)	\$	3,711 15%	\$ 3,972 20%	(7%)

Customer service and operations ("CS&O") expenses for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 decreased \$0.5 million or 22%, to \$1.7 million from \$2.1 million for the same period of 2015. CS&O expenses for six months ended June 30, 2016 decreased by 7% or \$0.3 million to \$3.7 million compared to \$4.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The decrease in CS&O expenses for the reported period was primarily attributable to lower personnel costs, despite growth in gross loan receivable during the period, as result of continued improvement in operational efficiencies.

CS&O expenses as percentage of revenue decreased significantly from 21% to 13% from the quarter ended June 30, 2015 to the quarter ended June 30, 2016 and decrease from 20% during six months ended June 30, 2015 to 15% during same period of 2016. This was primarily driven by process improvement driving the operational efficiency and cost savings as result of store closures. CS&O headcount decreased from 202 at December 31, 2015 to 137 at June 30, 2016. Management expects CS&O expenses will stay flat or decrease as a percentage of revenue as we continue to scale our business and implement enhancements to our technology platform, including features that enable an even greater level of customer self-service. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".



Marketing Expenses

The following table provides the marketing expenses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015:

(\$000s, except percentages)

	Three months ended June 30			Percentage	Six months ended June 30				Percentage	
		2016		2015	Change		2016		2015	Change
Marketing expenses As a percentage of revenue	\$	1,853 15%	\$	2,332 23%	(21%)	\$	4,238 17%	\$	4,558 23%	(7%)

For the quarter ended June 30, 2016, marketing expenses were \$1.9 million. This was a decrease of \$0.5 million compared to the same period of 2015. Marketing expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2016 decreased by 7% or \$0.3 million to \$4.2 million compared to \$4.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The decrease in marketing expenses was due to cost savings as result of entering into the marketing collaboration agreement with Postmedia in January 2016.

As per the marketing collaboration with Postmedia, Mogo is able to use the promotional commitments to market and advertise its products and services across more than 200 of Postmedia's print, media, and online properties across Canada. The Agreement requires Mogo to pay Postmedia a performance-based revenue share equal to 4% of its annual revenue up to \$50 million and 11% of incremental revenues above \$50 million per annum subject to certain adjustments. Mogo also paid a set-up fee in the amount of \$1.17 million and issued Postmedia, for a subscription price of \$1.2 million, a five-year warrant to acquire up to 1,196,120 common shares of Mogo. The amounts included in marketing expenses related to the agreement with Postmedia, consisting of the performance—based revenue share payments, amortization of set-up fee and amortization of fair value of warrants represented \$0.7 million of the total marketing expenses for the three months and \$1.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016

Marketing expenses as a percentage of revenue decreased to 15% for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 compared to 23% for the same period of 2015 and a decrease from 23% during the six months ended June 30, 2015 to 17% during same period of 2016. It is consistent with the Company's strategy to leverage the Postmedia partnership for driving marketing and brand awareness. The Company continues to prioritize its focus on optimizing its marketing spend with Postmedia as well as investing some additional resources in other third party marketing channels which it believes will enhance to its overall marketing strategy.

General and Administration Expenses

The following table provides the general and administration expenses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015:

(\$000s, except percentages)

	Three months ended June 30			Percentage	Six months ended June 30				Percentage	
		2016		2015	Change		2016		2015	Change
General and administration expenses As a percentage of revenue	\$	2,820 22%	\$	2,656 26%	6%	\$	5,635 22%	\$	4,285 22%	32%

General and administration expenses for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 were \$2.8 million, an increase of 6% or \$0.2 million over the same period of 2015. General and administration expenses for six month ended June 30, 2016 increased by 32% or \$1.3 million to \$5.6 million compared to \$4.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The growth in general and administration expenses was related to the increase in general and administrative personnel during the period to support the growth of our business. It was also impacted by expenses such as higher facility costs and corporate planning activities.



As a percentage of revenues, general and administration expenses decrease from 26% for the quarter ended June 30, 2015 to 22% for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 and remained flat at 22% during the six months ended June 30, 2015 to the same period of 2016. General and administration expenses included the stock compensation costs related to administrative personnel. Excluding stock compensation expenses, the net general and administration expenses in the quarter ended June 30, 2016 was \$2.6 million, or 20% of revenue in the quarter and \$5.2 million, or 21% of revenue for six months ended June 31, 2016. Management expects the general and administration expenses as a percentage of revenue will stay flat or slightly increase for the remaining 2016. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".

Funding Interest Expense

The following table provides a breakdown of funding interest expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015:

(\$000s, except percentages)

		nths ended ne 30	Percentage	Six mont June		Percentage Change
	2016	2015	Change	2016	2015	Change
Funding interest expense - Credit Facility-ST Funding interest expense - Credit Facility-	\$ 947	\$ 800	18%	\$ 1,804	\$ 1,426	27%
Liquid	552	-	n/a	1,134	-	n/a
Total funding interest expense	1,499	800	87%	2,938	1,426	106%
As a percentage of revenue	12%	8%		12%	7%	

Funding interest expense is our funding cost, including the interest expense, fees, and amortization of deferred financing costs, we incur in connection with the Credit Facilities which we use to fund our lending activities.

Funding interest expense for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 were \$1.5 million, an increase of \$0.7 million or 87% over the same period of 2015. Funding interest expense for the six months ended June 30, 2016 increased by 106% or \$1.5 million to \$2.9 million compared to \$1.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. Funding interest expense as a percentage of revenue increased to 12% for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 compared to 8% for the same periods of 2015 and increased from 7% during the six months ended June 30, 2015 to 12% during same period of 2016 due to increased usage of credit facilities as a result of the growth of our gross loans receivable – long term.

Other Income and Expense

The following table provides a breakdown of other income and expense by type for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015:

(\$000s, except percentages)

	Th	Three months ended June 30			Percentage	Six months ended June 30				Percentage	
		2016		2015	Change		2016		2015	Change	
Corporate interest expense	\$	1,563	\$	1,554	1%	\$	3,146	\$	3,114	1%	
Unrealized foreign exchange (gain) loss		19		(90)	(122%)		(423)		454	(193%)	
Unrealized gain on derivative liability		(12)		-	n/a		(74)		-	n/a	
Store closure and related expenses		42		-	n/a		1,506		-	n/a	
Other financing expense		2		2	0%		4		2	100%	
Total other (income) expense		1,615		1,466	10%		4,159		3,569	17%	
As a percentage of revenue		13%		14%			16%		18%		



Corporate interest expense consists of interest expense incurred in respect of our outstanding debentures which debt is currently associated with our corporate activities and operations. The corporate interest expense for the quarter and for the six months ended June 30, 2016 remained essentially at the same level as the same period of 2015.

The unrealized gain or loss on foreign exchange, derivative liability, one time none operating expenses and other financing expense are immaterial for the quarter ended June 30, 2016.

The total other (income) expense as a percentage of revenue decreased slightly to 13% in the quarter ended June 30, 2016 from 14% in the same period 2015 and decrease from 18% during the six months ended June 30, 2015 to 16% during same period of 2016.

Net Loss, Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted net loss, Basic and Fully Diluted loss per share

The following table provides the summary of net loss, adjusted EBITDA, and loss per share for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015:

(\$000s, except percentages)

Three months ended June 30		Percentage	Six month June	Percentage		
2016	2015	Change	2016 2015		Change	
\$ (4,634)	\$ (4,684)	(1%)	\$ (10,287)	\$ (8,949)	15%	
(518)	(1,948)	(73%)	(1,480)	(3,090)	(52%)	
(4,218)	(4,664)	(10%)	(8,648)	(8,338)	4%	
(0.25)	(0.26)	(2%)	(0.57)	(0.49)	15%	
	\$ (4,634) (518) (4,218)	\$ (4,634) \$ (4,684) (518) (1,948) (4,218) (4,664)	\$ (4,634) \$ (4,684) (1%) (518) (1,948) (73%) (4,218) (4,664) (10%)	2016 2015 Change \$ (4,634) \$ (4,684) (1%) \$ (10,287) (518) (1,948) (73%) (1,480) (4,218) (4,664) (10%) (8,648)	2016 2015 Change 2016 2015 \$ (4,634) \$ (4,684) (1%) \$ (10,287) \$ (8,949) (518) (1,948) (73%) (1,480) (3,090) (4,218) (4,664) (10%) (8,648) (8,338)	

Net loss for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 decreased to \$4.6 million from \$4.7 million for the same period in 2015 and increased to \$10.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016 from \$9.0 million for the same period in 2015.

Adjusted EBITDA⁽¹⁾ was (\$0.5) million for the quarter ended June 30, 2016, an improvement of 73% compared to the same period of 2015 and was (\$1.5) million for the six months ended June 30, 2016, an improvement of 52% compared to the same period of 2015. The adjusted net loss ⁽¹⁾ was (\$4.2) million for the quarter ended June 30, 2016, an improvement of 10% from the same period of 2015 and was (\$8.6) million for the six months ended June 30, 2016, an increase of 4% from the same period of 2015.

The Adjusted EBITDA⁽¹⁾ calculation for three months and six months ended June 30, 2016 excluded the amortization of warrant expenses and amortization of setup fees associated to marketing collaboration agreement with Postmedia.

We have ramped up our investment in technology and operations to introduce new products and gain market share. The Company's strategy, at this time, is to grow its revenue in a measured way while investing in the technology and operational foundations of its business as a means to long term success rather than focusing on short-term profitability. As we achieve scale, we expect adjusted EBITDA⁽¹⁾ and adjusted net loss⁽¹⁾ to improve over time. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".

⁽¹⁾ For more information regarding our use of these measures and, where applicable, a reconciliation to the most comparable IFRS measure, see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures".



Key Balance Sheet Components

The following table provides the key balance sheet components:

(\$000s)				As at
	Ju	me 30, 2016	Decemb	per 31, 2015
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	24,132	\$	31,724
Net loans receivable		63,017		61,768
Total assets		104,459		107,342
Credit facilities		44,581		40,384
Debentures		39,903		40,326
Total liabilities		92,516		87,317

Loans Receivable

The following table provides a breakdown of loans receivable:

(\$000s)			As at
	June 30, 2016	December 31, 20	
Gross loans receivable – short-term ⁽¹⁾	\$ 14,828	\$	17,224
Gross loans receivable – long-term ⁽¹⁾	55,826		51,111
Gross loans receivable	70,654		68,335
Allowance for loan losses	(7,637)		(6,567)
Net loans receivable	63,017		61,768

Net loans receivable were \$63.0 million as at June 30, 2016, an increase of \$1.2 million compared to \$61.8 million at December 31, 2015. Our strategy for growth in loans receivable is to focus on growing our long-term loans portfolio instead of our short-term portfolio. The slowing growth in loans receivable during the second quarter of 2016 was due to continue shift towards long-term loans as well as balancing between loan growth and investment in platform and new products and demonstrating continued path to profitability.

Gross loans receivable as at June 30, 2016 was \$70.6 million, an increase of \$2.3 million compared to gross loans receivable as at December 31, 2015. Within this, gross loans receivable - long-term was approximately \$55.8 million, an increase of \$4.7 million or 9.2% compared to the balance as at December 31, 2015. Gross loans receivable - long-term represented 79% of the total gross loans receivable as at June 30, 2016, up from 75% as at December 31, 2015.

The following table provides the breakdown of loans receivable by geographic distribution:

(\$000s, except percentages)								As at
			Jui	ne 30, 2016			Decembe	r 31, 2015
	AB	BC	ON	Total	AB	BC	ON	Total
Gross loans receivable	\$ 11,218	\$ 11,619	\$ 47,817	\$ 70,654	\$11,647	\$10,840	\$45,848	\$68,335
% of total gross loans receivables	16%	16%	68%	100%	17%	16%	67%	100%
C								

⁽¹⁾ For more information regarding our use of these measures and, where applicable, a reconciliation to the most comparable IFRS measure, see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures".



Outstanding loans receivable originated in Ontario remains the major portion of our total gross loans receivable portfolio. The outstanding loans receivable originated in Alberta, as a percentage of total loans receivable decreased from 17% as at December 31, 2015 to 16% as at June 30, 2016, mainly offset by the increase in Ontario for the same periods reported.

The allowance for loan losses was \$7.6 million at June 30, 2016, up from \$6.6 million at December 31, 2015. The allowance for loan losses is reported on the Company's balance sheet and is netted against the gross loans receivable to arrive at the net loans receivable. The allowance for loan losses provides for future loan charge-offs that have not yet occurred within the portfolio of consumer loans receivable at the end of a period. The Company's methodology for calculating the allowance for loan losses is described below.

\$000s)			As at
	June 30, 2016	Decen	nber 31, 2015
Allowance for loan losses, beginning of period	\$ 6,567	\$	3,085
Provision for loan losses	8,840		14,510
Loans charged-off	(7,770)		(11,028)
Allowance for loan losses, end of period	7,637		6,567

An aging analysis of the loans receivable portfolio at the end of the period is as follows:

\$000s, except percentages)						As at
	June 30, 2016		30, 2016 % of Total December 31, 2015		per 31, 2015	% of Total
Not past due	\$	61,534	87%	\$	60,073	88%
1 to 30 days past due		1,828	3%		2,032	3%
31 to 60 days past due		1,588	2%		1,598	2%
61 to 90 days past due		1,345	2%		1,139	2%
91 to 180 days past due		4,359	6%		3,493	5%
Gross loans receivable		70,654	100%		68,335	100%
Allowance for loan losses		(7,637)			(6,567)	
Net loans receivable		63,017			61,768	

The Company assesses its allowance for loan losses at each reporting date. In determining the allowance for estimated losses on its loans receivable portfolio, the Company applies a systematic methodology. Outstanding loans are divided into discrete groups of short-term loans and long-term loans, with long-term loans being further divided into line of credit accounts and installment loans, and are analyzed as current or delinquent. Increases in the provision for loan losses, net of recoveries are recorded as a "cost of revenue" in the consolidated statements of income.

The Company fully reserves and charges off consumer loans once the loan or a portion of the loan has been classified as delinquent for 180 consecutive days. If a loan is deemed uncollectible before it is fully reserved, it is charged off at that point. Consumer loans classified as delinquent generally have an age of one to 179 days from the date any portion of the loan became delinquent, as defined above. Recoveries on loans previously charged to the allowance are credited to the provision for loan losses when collected.

In the opinion of management, the Company has provided adequate allowances to absorb probable credit losses inherent in its loan portfolio based on available and relevant information affecting the loan portfolio at each balance sheet date. The



Company cannot guarantee that delinquency and loss levels will correspond with the historical levels experienced and there is a risk that delinquency and loss rates could increase significantly. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".

Credit Facilities

(\$000s)			As at
	June 30, 2016	Decen	nber 31, 2015
Credit Facility - ST	\$ 24,284	\$	19,520
Credit Facility - Liquid	20,297		20,864
Total Credit Facility outstanding balance	44,581		40,384

The Credit Facility - ST authorizes an operating line up to a maximum of \$30 million. During Q2 2016 the maturity date for this credit facility was extended from February 24, 2017 to July 2, 2018. The Credit Facility - ST can be expanded to \$50 million with the consent of the lender. The amount drawn on the Credit Facility - ST as at June 30, 2016 was \$24.6 million (\$20.0 million at December 31, 2015) with unamortized deferred financing costs of \$0.3 million as at June 30, 2016 (\$0.5 million at December 31, 2015) netted against the amount owing.

The Credit Facility - Liquid consists of a term loan that authorizes an operating line for a maximum of \$50 million and matures on August 31, 2020. The amount drawn on the facility as at June 30, 2016 was \$21.0 million (December 31, 2015 – \$21.7 million) with unamortized deferred financing costs of \$0.7 million (December 31, 2015 – \$0.8 million) netted against the amount owing.

Both credit facilities are subject to a number of covenants and events of default. During Q2 2016 certain amendments have been made in Credit facility – ST and Credit facility – Liquid. Major amendments includes an extension of Credit Facility - ST maturity date from February 24, 2017 to July 2, 2018, an increase in the funding rate for line of credit products and to remove the financial covenant of the Company achieving positive net income in Q1 2017 and each fiscal year thereafter.

Debentures

(\$000s)			As at
	June 30, 2016	Dece	mber 31, 2015
Debentures	\$ 39,903	\$	40,326

We have subordinated debentures that were historically used to finance the operations of our business including much of our loans receivable. The debentures require interest only payments bearing annual interest rates ranging between 12% and 18.2% (December 31, 2015 — 12% and 18.2%) with principal amounts maturing at various periods beginning March 1, 2017 and through to December 23, 2019. The debentures are subordinated to the credit facilities and secured by the assets of the Company and can be repaid at any time at the option of the Company.

During the second quarter of 2016, the Debenture Trustee signed the Consent to Extension of the Subordination Agreement, extending the Subordination Agreement to July 2, 1018.



The following table sets out our debentures as of June 30, 2016:

_	Balance as at June 30, 2016	Maturity Dates	Annual Interest Rates
Series A	\$20,986,733	From 03/01/2017 to 12/08/2019	15%
Series B	\$2,193,040	From 03/01/2017 to 12/23/2019	From 14 to 14.5%
Series C	\$400,001	From 03/01/2017 to 03/01/2019	13%
Series D	\$50,000	03/01/2017	12%
Series E	\$150,000	03/01/2017	From 15 to 18%
Series F	\$450,000	03/31/2017	18%
Series AA	\$3,366,800	From 11/08/2018 to 03/01/2019	16%
Series BB	\$1,723,000	From 03/01/2017 to 03/01/2019	17%
Series CC	\$7,923,051	From 03/01/2017 to 03/01/2019	From 15 to 18.2%
Series EE	\$2,485,000	03/31/2017	15%
Series FF	\$170,000	03/31/2017	14%
Other	\$5,000	03/01/2017	24%
	\$39,902,625		

Transactions with Related Parties

The significant related party transactions incurred during current quarter ended June 30, 2016 are transactions with debenture holders that incur interest. Interest incurred on related party debenture balances during the current quarter totaled \$0.1 million similar to the \$0.1 million incurred in the same period of 2015 and \$0.2 million for six months ended June 30, 2016. Debenture balances include \$2.17 million due to related parties, as at June 30, 2016 (\$2.25 million as at December 31, 2015). The related parties involved in such transactions were (i) members of the family of Praveen Varshney, a director of the Company, and entities which are directly or indirectly controlled by Mr. Varshney or members of his family; (ii) members of the family of Gregory Feller, a director and officer of the Company, and entities which are directly or indirectly controlled by members of Mr. Feller's family; and (iii) members of the family of David Feller, a director and officer of the Company and entities which are directly or indirectly controlled by members of his family. The Debentures are ongoing contractual obligations that are used to fund our corporate and operational activities. These debentures are contractually obligated to be paid on the maturity date.

Included in the loan receivable amount is \$28,770 as of June 30, 2016 (December 31, 2015 – \$35,000) due from a related party.

53,535

55,630



Selected Quarterly Information

(\$000s, except percentages, per share amount and ARPM)

	20	16		201	15			2014
	Second	First	Fourth	Third	Second	First	Fourth	Third
	Quarter	Quarter	Quarter	Quarter	Quarter	Quarter	Quarter	Quarter
Income Statement Highlights								
Revenue	\$ 12,699	\$ 12,732	\$12,509	\$11,552	\$10,325	\$9,145	\$8,446	\$6,804
Cost of revenue	5,168	4,921	4,703	4,331	3,924	3,448	3,105	2,472
Gross profit	7,532	7,811	7,806	7,221	6,402	5,697	5,341	4,332
Operating expenses	9,052	9,481	10,453	11,192	8,820	7,233	5,538	5,789
Loss from operations	(1,521)	(1,670)	(2,647)	(3,971)	(2,418)	(1,536)	(197)	(1,457)
Funding interest expense	1,499	1,439	1,222	821	800	626	638	517
Net loss	(4,634)	(5,654)	(5,596)	(6,807)	(4,684)	(4,265)	(2,609)	(3,926)
Per Share Highlights								
Net Loss per common share	(0.25)	(0.31)	(0.43)	(0.38)	(0.26)	(0.56)	(0.34)	(0.51)
(Basic and fully diluted)								
Non-IFRS Measures								
Contribution ⁽¹⁾	4,367	4,327	4,171	4,005	3,477	3,225	2,671	2,289
Contribution margin ⁽¹⁾	34.4%	34.0%	33.3%	34.7%	33.7%	35.3%	31.6%	33.6%
Adjusted EBITDA ⁽¹⁾	(518)	(963)	(1,459)	(3,156)	(1,948)	(1,141)	180	(1,186)
Adjusted net loss (1)	(4,218)	(4,430)	(4,818)	(5,970)	(4,664)	(3,674)	(2,379)	(3,591)
Charge-off rate ⁽¹⁾	22.3%	18.9%	19.2%	22.6%	30.0%	33.8%	27.9%	34.2%(2)
Average revenue per member ⁽¹⁾ (ARPM in \$)	59	65	73	82	93	105	121	125
(\$000s)								As at
	20	16		201	15	-	202	14
	Jun 30	Mar 31	Dec 31	Sep 30	Jun 30	Mar 31	Dec 31	Sep 30
Balance Sheet Highlights				•				•
Net loans receivable	\$ 63,017	\$ 62,698	\$ 61,768	\$ 48,305	\$ 33,057	\$ 25,402	\$19,177	\$16,578
Total Assets	104,459	Ψ 02,070	107,342	Ψ +0,505	Ψ 33,037	Ψ 23,702	Ψ1,111	Ψ10,570

87,317

75,633

64,182

58,749

92,516

91,472

Total Liabilities

⁽¹⁾ For more information regarding our use of these measures and, where applicable, a reconciliation to the most comparable IFRS measure, see "Non-IFRS Financial Measures" and "Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Financial Measures".

⁽²⁾ The charge-off rate in Q3 2014 excluded a one-time adjustment occurred during the quarter.



Significant Factors Affecting Results of Operations

Our results of operations are influenced by a variety of factors including revenue, cost of revenue, technology and development expenses, customer service and operations, marketing expenses, general and administration expenses, interest expense, foreign exchange rates and economic conditions.

Revenue

We recognize revenue based on the loan products we offer and pursuant to the agreement with our customers. For our short-term loan products, which generally have terms ranging from fourteen to thirty days, we recognize loan fees when assessed to the customer.

Our long-term loans fall into two categories: line of credit accounts and installment loans. For our line of credit accounts, interest is recognized over the reporting period based upon the balance outstanding and the contractual interest rate, and fees are recognized when assessed to the customer. For our installment loans, interest is recognized on an effective interest rate method basis over the term of the loan and fees are recognized when assessed to the customer. The Company is highly focused on growing its long-term loan products, in particular the installment loans, and expects loan interest to be the fastest-growing revenue segment and to represent an increasing percentage of total revenue. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".

Other revenue includes loan protection fees, nonsufficient funds fees, fees related to our prepaid Visa card and other fees or charges permitted by applicable laws and pursuant to the agreement with our customers. Unpaid and accrued interest and fees are included in "net loans receivable" in our consolidated statement of financial position.

Cost of Revenue

Cost of revenue consists of provision for loan losses, net of recoveries and transaction costs. Provision for loan losses, net of recoveries consists of amounts charged to income during the period to maintain an allowance for loan losses estimated to be adequate to provide for probable credit losses inherent in our existing loan portfolio. Our allowance for loan losses represents our estimate of the expected credit losses inherent in our portfolio and is based on a variety of factors, including the composition and quality of the portfolio, loan-specific information gathered through our collection efforts, delinquency levels, our historical charge-off and loss experience, and general economic conditions. We expect our aggregate provision for loan losses, net of recoveries to decrease as a percentage of revenue as our loan portfolio continues to transition to be more long-term in nature. We expect the provision for loan losses, net of recoveries to increase in absolute dollars as the amount of loans we originate increases. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".

Transaction costs are expenses that relate directly to the acquisition and processing of new customers (excluding marketing) and include such expenses as payment processing fees, credit scoring fees, loan system transaction fees, insurance commission expense and issuance costs and fees related to our Visa card program.

Technology and Development Expenses

Technology and development expenses consist primarily of personnel and related costs of our development, business intelligence, product development and IT infrastructure employees. Additional expenses include third-party data acquisition expenses, professional services, consulting costs, expenses related to the development of new products and technologies and maintenance of existing technology assets, amortization of capitalized software costs related to our technology platform and allocated overhead. The number of employees in the technology and development functions increased from 78 at December 31, 2015 to 108 at June 30, 2016. We believe that continuing to invest in technology is core to our strategy of building a fully digital financial services platform and customer experience and expect these costs to rise in the near term on an absolute basis. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".



Customer Service and Operations Expenses

Customer service and operations expenses consist primarily of salaries and personnel-related costs related to customer support and collections employees. Additional expenses include third party expenses related to credit data sources, collections and allocated overhead.

The number of employees in processing and servicing functions decreased from 202 at December 31, 2015 to 137 at June 30, 2016 as result of the operating efficiencies mentioned previously. We anticipate that our customer service and operations expense may rise over time in absolute dollars, but will stay flat or decrease as a percentage of revenue as we continue to enhance our technology platform and improve operational efficiencies. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".

Marketing Expenses

Marketing expenses consist of salaries and personnel-related costs of our marketing employees, as well as direct marketing and advertising costs related to online and offline customer acquisition costs (paid search advertising, search engine optimization costs, and direct mail), revenue share payments to Postmedia, public relations, promotional event programs, corporate communications and allocated overhead. The number of employees in our marketing functions decreased from 9 at December 31, 2015 to 6 at June 30, 2016. We transitioned some services to outside agencies to utilize specialized skills not available internally. We expect to increase the number of marketing professionals and increase our marketing activities in order to continue to expand our direct customer acquisition efforts and build our brand. While marketing remains an important area of investment for the Company, management expects marketing expenses as a percentage of revenue to decrease in 2016 from current levels. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".

General and Administration Expenses

General and administrative expenses consist primarily of salary and personnel related costs for our executive, finance and accounting, credit analysis, underwriting, legal and compliance, funding, fraud detection and human resources employees. Additional expenses include consulting and professional fees, insurance, legal, occupancy, other corporate expenses and travel. The number of employees in general and administrative functions increased from 43 at December 31, 2015 to 46 at June 30, 2016, and we expect our general and administrative expenses to increase in absolute dollars now that we are operating as a public company. These expenses will include costs of regulatory reporting and requirements governing public companies, increased directors' and officers' liability insurance, increased accounting, legal and other professional services fees and an enhanced investor relations function. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".

Interest Expense

Interest expense is comprised of funding interest and corporate interest. Funding interest expense costs consist of the interest expense related to the debts which we use to fund our on-balance sheet lending activities. Management expects funding costs to continue to increase in absolute dollars in the future as our loan portfolio grows. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements". Corporate interest expense consists of interest expense and amortization of deferred debt financing costs incurred on our subordinated debentures.

Changes in macroeconomic conditions may affect generally prevailing interest rates, and such effects may be amplified or reduced by other factors such as fiscal and monetary policies, economic conditions in other markets and other factors. Interest rates may also change for reasons unrelated to economic conditions. To the extent that interest rates rise, our funding costs may increase and the spread between our effective interest yield and our funding costs may narrow to the extent we cannot correspondingly increase the rates we charge our customers.

Foreign Exchange

Our presentation and functional currency is in Canadian (CAD) dollars. Our operations are based in Canada and we derive all of our revenue in CAD dollars.



Unrealized Foreign Exchange Loss

The Company recognized unrealized foreign exchange loss of \$0.02 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and unrealized foreign exchange gain of \$0.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016. Unrealized foreign exchange loss are associated with the translation of our \$5.095 million in USD denominated debentures.

Economic Conditions

Changes in the overall economy may impact our business in several ways, including demand for our products, credit performance and funding costs.

- Demand for Our Products. In a strong economic climate, demand for our products may increase as consumer spending increases. In addition, more potential customers may meet our underwriting requirements to qualify for a loan. Traditional lenders may also approve loans for a higher percentage of our potential customers. In a weakening economic climate or recession, the opposite may occur.
- *Credit Performance*. In a strong economic climate, our customers may experience improved cash flow and liquidity, which may result in lower loan losses. In a weakening economic climate or recession, the opposite may occur. We factor economic conditions into our loan underwriting analysis and allowance for loan losses, but changes in economic conditions, particularly sudden changes, may affect our actual loan losses.
- Loan Losses. Our underwriting process is designed to limit our loan losses to levels compatible with our business strategy and financial model. Our aggregate loan losses since 2012 have been consistent with our financial targets. Our overall loan losses are affected by a variety of factors, including external factors such as prevailing economic conditions and unusual events such as natural disasters, as well as internal factors such as the accuracy of our internal credit scoring process, the effectiveness of our underwriting process and the introduction of new products with which we have less experience to draw upon when forecasting their loss rates. Our loan losses may vary in the future.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

To date the Company has funded our lending activities, expenses and losses primarily through an initial public offering of an aggregate of \$50 million in 2015 and private placements of preferred shares, private placements of debentures, credit facilities and cash from operating activities. Our approach to managing liquidity is to ensure, to the extent possible, that we always have sufficient liquidity to meet our liabilities as they come due. Management does so by continuously monitoring revenues, expenses and cash flow compared to budget.

To maintain adequate liquidity, the long-term business goal of the Company is to diversify its funding sources. The purpose of diversification by source, geographic location and maturity is to mitigate liquidity and funding risk by ensuring that the Company has in place alternative sources of funds that strengthen its capacity to withstand a variety of market condition and support its long term growth. In the near term, management expects to extend or refinance any outstanding amounts owing under the Credit Facilities or our long term debentures discussed below when they become due and payable. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".



Cash Flow Summary

The following table provides a summary of cash inflows and outflows by activity for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015:

(\$000s)

	Thre	ee months	ended	June 30	Six months ended June 30			
		2016		2015		2016		2015
Cash provided by (used in) operating activities before investment in loans receivable	\$	625	\$	1,771	\$	1,214	\$	992
Cash invested in loans receivable		(4,863)		(11,166)		(10,088)		(20,471)
Cash used in operating activities		(4,238)		(9,395)		(8,874)		(19,479)
Cash used in investing activities		(1,956)		(1,876)		(4,092)		(2,696)
Cash provided by financing activities		1,704		47,712		5,374		51,320
Net increase (decrease) in cash for the period		(4,490)		36,441		(7,592)		29,145

Cash provided by (used in) operating activities

Our operating activities have consisted primarily of funding our short and long-term loan originations, including payment of associated direct costs and receipt of associated fees, offset by customer repayments of these short and long-term loans.

Cash used in operating activities for the quarter ended and six months ended June 30, 2016 was \$4.2 million and \$8.9 million respectively. Included in these amounts were net cash investments in loans receivable of \$4.9 million and \$10.0 million. If these net investments in the loans receivable portfolio were treated as cash flows from investing activities, the cash flow provided by operating activities would be \$0.6 million and \$1.2 million during the current quarter and six months ended June 30, 2016. This is lower by \$1.2 million than the quarter ended June 30, 2015 and \$0.2 million higher compared to the six months ended June 30, 2015.

Cash provided by (used in) investing activities

Our investing activities have consisted primarily of purchases of property, equipment and software and capitalized software development costs. Purchases of property, equipment and software and capitalized software development costs may vary from period to period due to the timing of the expansion of our operations, the addition of employee headcount and the development cycles of our internal-use technology.

For the quarter ended June 30, 2016 cash used for the purchase of property and equipment and investment in software was \$2.0 million, an increase of \$0.1 million compared to \$1.9 million for the same period of 2015 and for the six months ended June 30, 2016 was \$4.1 million, an increase of \$1.4 million compared to \$2.7 million for the same period of 2015. We expect to continue to invest in additional property and equipment and invest in additional internal use software to support the growth in our customer base and the continued build out of our digital technology platform and new products.

Cash provided by (used in) financing activities

Our financing activities have consisted primarily of the issuance of our Common Shares (the "Common Shares"), convertible preferred shares, debentures and borrowings from the Credit Facilities.

Cash provided by financing activities for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 was \$1.7 million, a decrease of \$46.0 million compared to \$47.7 million for the same period of 2015 and for the six months ended June 30, 2016 was \$5.4 million, a



decrease of \$45.9 million compared to \$51.3 million for the same period of 2015. The cash generated from financing activities was lower primarily due to proceeds from our IPO during Q2 2015.

Contractual Obligations

The following table illustrates the contractual obligations as at June 30, 2016, including commitments relating to leasing contracts:

(\$000s)

	Less th	han 1 Year	1 to 3 Years	4 to 5 Years	More than 5 Years
Commitments					
Accounts payable	\$	6,713	-	-	-
Credit Facility - ST		-	24,573	-	-
Credit Facility - Liquid		-	-	20,988	-
Debentures		-	25,475	14,428	-
Total contractual obligations		6,713	50,048	35,416	-

The following table illustrates the contractual obligations as at June 30, 2015, including commitments relating to leasing contracts:

(\$000s)

	Less th	an 1 Year	1	1 to 3 Years		1 to 3 Years 4 to 5 Years		More than 5 Years
Commitments								
Operating lease agreement	\$	1,464	\$	3,689	\$	986		
Accounts payable		6,610		-		-		
Credit Facility - ST		-		18,791		-		
Credit facility - Liquid		-		-		-		
Debentures		-		17,204		22,434		
Total contractual obligations		8,074		39,684		23,420		

Disclosure of Outstanding Shares

As of June 30, 2016, our authorized capital consists of an unlimited number of Common Shares with no stated par value. Changes in the number of Common Shares, options, restricted share units and deferred shares units outstanding are summarized as follows:

Class of Security	Number outstanding at December 31, 2015	Net issued (grants, repurchases, cancellations and exercises)	Number outstanding at June 30, 2016	Net issued (grants, repurchases, cancellations and exercises)	Number outstanding at August 10, 2016
Common Shares	18,162,432	117,778	18,280,210	-	18,280,210
Stock Options	1,505,909	(86,721)	1,419,188	-	1,419,188
Restricted Share Units	100,000	(25,000)	75,000	-	75,000
Common share purchase warrants	181,656	1,196,120	1,377,776	-	1,377,776



Our outstanding Common Shares increased by 117,778 shares during quarter ended June 30, 2016 as a result of the exercise of common share purchase options.

Our outstanding stock options decreased by (86,721) during the quarter ended June 30, 2016 as a result of 95,233 options being granted less 117,778 options that were exercised and 64,176 options that were forfeited. Our outstanding restricted share units decreased by 25,000 restricted share units during the quarter ended June 30, 2016 as a result of 25,000 restricted share units having expired.

Risk Management

Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to the Company if a customer or counter-party to a financial instrument fails to meet its contractual obligations and arises principally from the Company's loans receivable. The maximum amount of credit risk exposure is limited to the gross carrying amount of the loans receivable disclosed in our financial statements.

The Company acts as a lender and has little concentration of credit risk with any particular individual, company or other entity, relating to these services, however the Company is subject to a higher level of credit risk due to the credit constrained nature of many of the Company's customers and in circumstances in which they do not comply with its policies and procedures. The credit risk relates to the possibility of default of payment on the Company's loans receivable. The Company performs ongoing credit evaluations, aging of loans receivable, payment history and allows for uncollectible amounts when determinable.

The credit risk decisions on the Company's loans receivable are made in accordance with policies and procedures and are impacted by both the Company's credit policies and the lending practices, which are overseen by the Company's senior management. Credit quality of the customer is assessed based on a credit rating scorecard and individual credit limits are defined in accordance with this assessment. The consumer loans receivable are unsecured. The Company evaluates the concentration of risk with respect to customer loans receivable as low, as its customers are located in several jurisdictions and operate independently. The Company develops underwriting models based on the historical performance of groups of customer loans which guide its lending decisions. To the extent that such historical data used to develop its underwriting models is not representative or predictive of current loan book performance, the Company could suffer increased loan losses.

The Company cannot guarantee that delinquency and loss levels will correspond with the historical levels experienced and there is a risk that delinquency and loss rates could increase significantly.

Currency risk

Currency risk is the risk that changes in foreign exchange rates may have an effect on future cash flows associated with financial instruments. The Company currently does not actively hedge foreign currency risk and transacts in foreign currencies on a spot basis. The Company is exposed to foreign currency risk on the following financial instruments denominated in United States dollars.

	June 30, 2016	Decemb	er 31, 2015
Cash	\$ 77	\$	49
Debentures	5,095		5,095



Interest rate risk

Changes in market interest rates may have an effect on the cash flows associated with some financial assets and liabilities, known as cash flow risk, and on their fair value of other financial assets or liabilities, known as price risk. The Company is exposed to interest rate risk primarily relating to its Credit Facilities that bears interest that fluctuates with LIBOR. As at June 30 2016, LIBOR was 0.453% (December 31, 2015 – 0.430%). The Credit Facility - ST has a LIBOR floor of 2% and the Credit Facility - Liquid has a LIBOR floor of 1.5%. The minimal basis point change in LIBOR during the reporting period did not increase or decrease interest expense. The debentures have fixed rates of interest.

Capital management

Our objective in managing our capital is financial stability and sufficient liquidity to increase shareholder value through organic growth and investment in technology, marketing and product development. Our senior management team is responsible for managing the capital through regular review of financial information to ensure sufficient resources are available to meet operating requirements and investments to support our growth strategy. The Board of Directors is responsible for overseeing this process. In order to maintain or adjust our capital structure, we may issue new shares, repurchase shares, approve special dividends or issue debt.

Reconciliation of Non-IFRS Measures

This MD&A makes reference to certain non-IFRS financial measures. Gross loans receivable (short-term and long-term), contribution, contribution margin, adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income (loss), Cash provided by (used in) operating activities before investment in loans receivable, charge-off rate and average revenue per member are all non-IFRS financial measures. These measures are not recognized measures under IFRS, do not have a standardized meaning prescribed by IFRS and are therefore unlikely to be comparable to similar measures presented by other companies. Rather, these measures are provided as additional information to complement those IFRS measures by providing further understanding of the Company's results of operations from management's perspective. Accordingly, they should not be considered in isolation nor as a substitute for analysis of our financial information reported under IFRS.

We use non-IFRS financial measures, to provide investors with supplemental measures of our operating performance and thus highlight trends in our core business that may not otherwise be apparent when relying solely on IFRS financial measures. We believe that securities analysts, investors and other interested parties frequently use non-IFRS financial measures in the evaluation of issuers. Our management also uses non-IFRS financial measures in order to facilitate operating performance comparisons from period to period, prepare annual operating budgets and assess our ability to meet our capital expenditure and working capital requirements. These Non-IFRS measures have limitations as analytical tools and should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for an analysis of our results under IFRS. There are a number of limitations related to the use of non-IFRS financial measures versus their nearest IFRS equivalents. Investors are encouraged to review our financial statements and disclosures in their entirety and are cautioned not to put undue reliance on any non-IFRS measure and view it in conjunction with the most comparable IFRS financial measures. In evaluating these non-IFRS measures, you should be aware that in the future we will incur expenses similar to the adjustments in this presentation.

Gross loans receivable (short-term and long-term)

Gross loans receivable is an IFRS measure. Gross loans receivable represents the total amount of principal and fees outstanding to our customers at the end of the period before any provision for potential future charge-offs. We segregate gross loans receivable between loans receivable – short term and gross loans receivable – long-term, both of which are non-IFRS measures.

We use the term "gross loans receivable – short term" to refer to loans receivable relating to our loan products having terms of less than one year, which we refer to as "short-term loan products". The only short-term loan products offered are Mogo's Zip products which generally have terms of between 14 and 30 days. We use the term "gross loans receivable – long term" to refer to loans receivable relating to our loan products having terms of one year or more, which we refer to as "long-term loan products". The only long-term loan products currently offered are Mogo's Mini and Liquid loan products. Mini lines of credit have a term of one year and our Liquid instalment loan products have terms of up to five years.



The following table presents a reconciliation of gross loans receivable – short term and gross loans receivable – long term to gross loans receivable, the closest comparable IFRS financial measure:

(\$000s)			As at
	June 30, 2016	Decen	nber 31, 2015
Gross loans receivable – short-term	\$ 14,828	\$	17,224
Gross loans receivable – long-term	55,826		51,111
Gross loans receivable	70,654		68,335
Gross loans receivable	70,654		

Contribution and Contribution Margin

The Company defines contribution as revenue less transaction expenses, bad debt expense, funding interest expense and customer service and operations expenses. Contribution margin is calculated by dividing contribution by total revenue.

The following table presents a reconciliation of contribution and contribution margin to loss before income taxes, the most comparable IFRS financial measure for each of the periods indicated:

(\$000s, except percentages)

-	Thi	ee months	ended June 30	Six months ended June 3			
		2016	2015	2016	2015		
Loss before income taxes	\$	(4,634)	\$ (4,684)	\$ (10,287)	\$ (8,949)		
Technology and development expenses		2,713	1,707	4,949	3,238		
Marketing expenses		1,853	2,332	4,238	4,558		
General and administration expenses		2,820	2,656	5,635	4,285		
Corporate interest expense		1,563	1,554	3,146	3,114		
One-time expenses		42	-	1,506	-		
Other financing expenses		2	2	4	2		
Unrealized foreign exchange loss		19	(90)	(423)	454		
Unrealized loss (gain) on derivative liability		(12)	-	(74)			
Contribution		4,367	3,477	8,694	6,702		
Revenue		12,699	10,325	25,432	19,470		
Contribution Margin		34.4%	33.7%	34.2%	34.4%		

Adjusted EBITDA

Adjusted EBITDA is a non-IFRS financial measure that we calculate as loss before income taxes excluding depreciation and amortization, stock based compensation expense, non-recurring non-operating expenses, funding interest expense, corporate interest expense, and unrealized gain or loss on financial instruments and foreign exchange.

The following table presents a reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA to loss before income taxes, the most comparable IFRS financial measure for each of the periods indicated:



(\$000s)

	Three months	ended June 30	Six montl	ns ended June 30
	2016	2015	2016	2015
Loss before income taxes	\$ (4,634)	\$ (4,684)	\$ (10,287)	\$ (8,949)
Depreciation and amortization	638	362	1,083	709
Stock-based compensation	366	110	631	157
Funding interest expense	1,499	800	2,938	1,426
Corporate interest expense	1,563	1,554	3,146	3,114
Unrealized foreign exchange loss	19	(90)	(423)	454
One-time expenses	42	-	1,506	-
Unrealized loss (gain) on derivative liability	(12)	-	(74)	-
Adjusted EBITDA	(518)	(1,948)	(1,480)	(3,090)

Adjusted Net Income (Loss)

Adjusted net income (loss) is a non-IFRS financial measure that we calculate as loss before income taxes excluding unrealized gain or loss on financial instruments and foreign exchange, stock based compensation and non-recurring non-operating expenses.

The following table presents a reconciliation of adjusted net income (loss) to loss before income taxes, the most comparable IFRS financial measure for each of the periods indicated:

(\$000s)

	Three months	ended June 30	Six months ended June 30				
	2016	2015	2016	2015			
Loss before income taxes	\$ (4,634)	\$ (4,684)	\$ (10,287)	\$ (8,949)			
Stock-based compensation	366	110	631	157			
Unrealized foreign exchange (gain) loss	19	(90)	(423)	454			
Unrealized loss (gain) on derivative liability	(12)	-	(74)	-			
Non-recurring non-operating expenses	42	-	1,506				
Adjusted net loss	(4,218)	(4,664)	(8,648)	(8,338)			



Cash Provided by (Used in) Operating Activities before Investment in Gross Loans Receivable

Cash provided by (used in) operating activities before investment in gross loans receivable is calculated as excluding net cash used in loans investment from net cash used in operating activities. We consider cash provided by (used in) operating activities before investment in gross loans receivable to be a useful measure for understanding the cash flow used in our operations excluding our investment in loans receivable on our balance sheet. Specifically, as we continue to grow our loan receivables we expect to continue to invest significant capital in this asset on our balance sheet. However, we think it is also important for investors to understand and track the point at which our operations (excluding this investment) are generating positive cash flow so that we will be required to draw less cash from our credit facilities and cash balances to fund this investment. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".

The following table presents a reconciliation of Cash provided by (used in) operating activities before investment in gross loans receivable, the most comparable IFRS financial measure for each of the period indicated:

(\$000s, except percentages)

	Three months ended June 30				Six months ended June 30												
		2016 2015		2016		2016 2015		2015		2016 2015 20		2016		2016		2015	
Net cash used in operating activities	\$	(4,238)	\$	(9,395)	\$	(8,874)	\$	(19,479)									
Increase in loans receivable		(4,863)		(11,166)		(10,088)		(20,471)									
Cash provided by (used in) operations before investment in loans receivable		625		1,771		1,214		992									

Charge-Off Rate

Charge-off rate is a non-IFRS measure that we calculate as the annualized rate of the current period's charge-off, net of recoveries, divided by average gross loans receivable in the period. We consider the charge-off rate in a period to be an important metric and indication of the credit performance of our loan portfolio.

The following table presents a reconciliation of charge-off rate to gross loans receivable, the most comparable IFRS financial measure for each of the periods indicated:

(\$000s, except percentages)

	Thr	ee months	June 30	•	Six months ended June 3				
		2016		2015 201		2016		2015	
Charge-off net of recoveries	\$	3,920	\$	2,508	\$	7,194	\$	4,685	
Gross loans receivable - opening balance		70,010		29,234		68,335		22,262	
Gross loans receivable - ending balance Simple average of the Gross loans receivable -		70,654		37,681		70,654		37,681	
opening/ending balance		70,332		33,458		69,495		29,972	
Charge-off rate (annualized)		22%		30%		21%		31%	

Average Revenue per Member

Average revenue per member (ARPM) is a non-IFRS financial measure that we calculate ARPM as the total revenue divided by the average number of Mogo members in the period. ARPM measures the revenue that each Mogo members contributed during the reported period. We believe the ARPM is one of the key drivers of the Company's future performance. Our goal is to continue to launch new products as we build our digital financial platform, to grow and monetize member base.



The following table presents a reconciliation of average revenue per member to revenue, the most comparable IFRS financial measure for each of the periods indicated:

(\$000s, except Mogo members and ARPM)

	Three months ended June 30				Six months ended June 30				
		2016		2015		2016		2015	
Revenue	\$	12,699	\$	10,325	\$	25,432	\$	19,470	
Number of Mogo members – opening (000s)		204		99		186		76	
Number of Mogo members – ending (000s)		225		124		225		124	
Simple average of numbers of Mogo Members (000s)		215		111		206		100	
Average revenue per member (ARPM in \$)	\$	59	\$	93	\$	124	\$	195	

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with IFRS requires management to make judgments, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements and notes. These estimates and assumptions are based on management's historical experience, best knowledge of current events, conditions and actions that the Company may undertake in the future and other factors that management believes are reasonable under the circumstances.

These estimates and assumptions are reviewed periodically and the effect of a change in accounting estimate or assumption is recognized prospectively by including it in the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Loss in the period of the change and in any future periods affected.

The areas where judgments, estimates and assumptions have the most significant effect on the amounts recognized in the consolidated financial statements include share- based payments, as described above, and the following:

Loans receivable

Loans receivable are stated after evaluation as to their collectability and an appropriate allowance for loan losses is provided where considered necessary. The Company has determined the likely impairment loss on loans receivable which have not maintained the loan repayments in accordance with the loan contract or where there is other evidence of potential impairment. The methodology and assumptions used in setting the loan allowance are reviewed regularly to reduce any difference between loss estimates and actual loss experience.

Our provision for loan losses included in the allowance consists of amounts charged to income during the period to maintain an allowance for loan losses estimated to be adequate to provide for probable credit losses inherent in our existing loan portfolio. Our allowance for loan losses represents our estimate of the expected credit losses inherent in our portfolio and is based on a variety of factors, including the composition and quality of the portfolio, loan-specific information gathered through our collection efforts, delinquency levels, our historical charge-off and loss experience, and general economic conditions.

Capitalization of intangible assets

In applying its accounting policy for costs incurred during the development phase for new software, the Company must determine whether the criteria for capitalization have been met. The most difficult and subjective estimate is whether a project will generate probable future economic benefits. Management considers all appropriate facts and circumstances in making this assessment including historical experience, costs and anticipated future economic conditions.



Income taxes

Current income tax assets and liabilities for the current and prior periods are measured at the amount expected to be recovered from, or paid to, the taxation authorities. The tax rates and tax laws used to compute the amount are those that are enacted or substantively enacted, by the reporting date, in the countries where we operate and generate taxable income.

Deferred income tax assets and liabilities are recorded for the temporary differences between transactions that have been included in the financial statements or income tax returns. Deferred income taxes are provided for using the liability method. Under the liability method, deferred income taxes are recognized for all significant temporary differences between the tax and financial statement bases of assets and liabilities and for certain carry-forward items.

Deferred income tax assets are recognized only to the extent that, in the opinion of management, it is probable that the deferred income tax assets will be realized.

The recognition of deferred tax assets requires that we assess future taxable income available to utilize deferred tax assets related to deductible or taxable temporary differences. We consider the nature and carry-forward period of deferred tax assets, our recent earnings history and forecast of future earnings in performing this assessment. The actual deferred tax assets realized may differ from the amount recorded due to factors having a negative impact on our operating results and lower future taxable income.

Investment tax credits recoverable

The recognition of investment tax credits recoverable requires that we assess future tax payable available to utilize the investment tax credits. We consider the carry-forward period of the investment tax credits, our recent earnings history and forecast of future earnings in performing this assessment. We determine the value of effort expended towards research and development projects that qualify for investment tax credits and calculate the estimated recoverable to be recognized. The allocation of direct salaries to qualifying projects is derived from time records and assessment by management. The actual investment tax credits claimed and realized may differ from the estimate based on the final tax returns and review by tax authorities.

Fair value of share-based payments

We use the Black-Scholes valuation model to determine the fair value of equity settled stock options and warrants that are treated as derivative liabilities. Estimates are required for inputs to this model including the fair value of the underlying shares, the expected life of the option, volatility, expected dividend yield and the risk-free interest rate. Variation in actual results for any of these inputs will result in a different value of the stock option realized from the original estimate.

Financial Instruments and Other Instruments

We recognize financial assets and liabilities when we become party to the contractual provisions of the instrument. On initial recognition, financial assets and liabilities are measured at fair value plus transaction costs directly attributable to the financial assets and liabilities, except for financial assets or liabilities at fair value through profit and loss, whereby the transactions costs are expensed as incurred.

Contingencies

The Company is involved in various legal matters arising in the ordinary course of business. The resolution of these matters is not expected to have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position, financial performance or cash flows. See "Caution Regarding Forward-Looking Statements".

The Company has indemnified its directors and officers and particular employees in accordance with the Company's policies. The Company maintains insurance policies that may provide coverage against certain claims.



Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We have no off-balance sheet arrangements, other than operating leases that have, or are likely to have, a current or future material effect on our consolidated financial position, financial performance, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources.

New IFRS standards and interpretations not yet applied

Certain new standards have been published that are mandatory for the Company's accounting periods beginning on or after January 1, 2016 or later periods that the Company has decided not to early adopt, and which management has not yet assessed the impact. The new IFRS standards not yet applied include:

IFRS 9, Financial Instruments, is part of the IASB's wider project to replace IAS 39 'Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement'. IFRS 9 retains but simplifies the mixed measurement model and establishes two primary measurement categories for financial assets, amortized cost and fair value. The basis of classification depends on the entity's business model and the contractual cash flow characteristics of the financial asset. IFRS 9 is effective for reporting periods beginning on or after January 1, 2018. The Company is currently assessing the impact of the amendment on its financial statements.

In May 2014, the IASB issued IFRS 15, Revenue from Contracts with Customers, a new standard that specifies the steps and timing for entities to recognize revenue as well as requiring them to provide more informative, relevant disclosures. IFRS 15 supersedes IAS 11, Construction Contracts, and IAS 18, Revenue, as well as various IFRIC and SIC interpretations regarding revenue. Adoption of IFRS 15 is mandatory and will be effective for the Company beginning on January 1, 2018, with earlier adoption permitted. The Company is assessing the impact of adopting this standard on its financial statements.

IFRS 16 - Leases replaces IAS 17 - Leases and requires lessees to account for leases on balance sheet by recognizing a right of use asset and a lease liability. The standard is effective for annual periods beginning on or after January 1, 2019, with earlier adoption permitted.

Accounting standards and amendments adopted

We adopted the following new accounting standards and amendments; they are effective for our interim and annual consolidated financial statements commencing January 1, 2016. These changes did not have a material impact on our financial results.

Amendments to IAS 1, Presentation of Financial Statements. In December 2014, the IASB issued an amendment to this standard to provide guidance on the application of professional judgement in determining what information to disclose and how to structure it in the financial statements.

Amendments to IAS 16, Property, Plant and Equipment and IAS 38, Intangible Assets. In May 2014, the IASB issued amendments to these standards to introduce a rebuttable presumption that the use of revenue-based amortization methods is inappropriate.



Controls and Procedures

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

The Company's Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") and Chief Financial Officer ("CFO") are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures for the Company. The Company maintains a set of disclosure controls and procedures designed to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be publicly disclosed is recorded, processed, summarized and reported on a timely basis. The CEO and CFO have evaluated the design of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures at the end of the quarter and based on the evaluation, the CEO and CFO have concluded that the disclosure controls and procedures are effectively designed.

Internal Controls over Financial Reporting

The Company's internal controls over financial reporting ("ICFR") are designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with IFRS. The Company's management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate ICFR for the Company. Management, including the CEO and CFO, does not expect that the Company's ICFR will prevent or detect all errors and all fraud or will be effective under all future conditions. A control system is subject to inherent limitations and even those systems determined to be effective can provide only reasonable, but not absolute, assurance that the control objectives will be met with respect to financial statement preparation and presentation. National Instrument 52-109 of the Canadian Securities Administrators requires the CEO and CFO to certify that they are responsible for establishing and maintaining ICFR for the Company and that those internal controls have been designed and are effective in providing reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements in accordance with IFRS. The CEO and CFO are also responsible for disclosing any changes to the Company's internal controls during the most recent period that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, its internal control over financial reporting. The Company's management under the supervision of the CEO and CFO has evaluated the design of the Company's ICFR based on the Internal Control - Integrated Framework issued in 2013 by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. As at June 30, 2016, management assessed the design of the Company's ICFR and concluded that such ICFR is appropriately designed and that there are no material weaknesses in the Company's ICFR that have been identified by management. There have been no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting during the period that have materially affected, or are likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

Risk Factors

Investing in our Common Shares involves significant risks. You should carefully consider the risks described under the "Risk Factors" section of the Management's Discussion and Analysis relating to our annual financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2015 available at www.SEDAR.com, which risk factors are incorporated herein by reference, which are qualified in their entirety by reference to, and must be read in conjunction with, the information appearing elsewhere in this MD&A. The risks and uncertainties described are those we currently believe to be material, but they are not the only ones we face. If any of those risks, or any other risks and uncertainties that we have not yet identified or that we currently consider not to be material, actually occur or become material risks, our business, prospects, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows could be materially and adversely affected. In that event, the trading price of our Common Shares could decline and investors holding our Common Shares could lose part or even all of their investment.